	B O R O U G H   O F  K E T T E R I N G



	Committee
	EXECUTIVE
	Item 

13
	Page 1 

	Report 

Originator


	John Conway – Head of Housing
	Fwd Plan Ref No:

A12/059

	Wards Affected
	All
	17th July 2013


	Title


	PRIVATE SECTOR HOUSING GRANTS POLICY 2013


Portfolio Holder: Cllr Steve Bellamy
	B O R O U G H   O F  K E T T E R I N G



	Committee
	EXECUTIVE

	Item 

13
	Page 2 






2.
BACKGROUND INFORMATION
2.1 In July 2011, the Executive Committee were asked to adopt a new Private Sector Housing Grants Policy for the Borough.  The current Policy provides a range of different grants to improve and adapt owner occupied and privately rented homes in our Borough as follows:

· Mandatory Disabled Facilities Grants (DFGs) – to fund adaptations which enable elderly and/or disabled residents to continue to live independently in their own homes.  The Council is required to provide these grants by statute. 

· Discretionary Disabled Facilities Grants – to fund minor additional works not covered by the mandatory DFG. 

· HomeMove Grant (Private Sector) – to facilitate a move to alternative, more suitable accommodation for those residents eligible for a mandatory DFG, if the move is desired by the applicant and offers a more cost effective solution for the Council. 

· Decent Homes Grants – to fund home improvements which contribute towards meeting the Government’s Decent Homes standard.  Subject to conditions, both owner occupiers and private landlords are eligible at present. 
· WarmFront Top Up Grants – To improve energy efficiency in the home. 
2.2
The Private Sector Housing Grants Policy, and the Private Sector Housing Strategy approved a year later, have been developed and implemented at a time of significant change to the environment in which we deliver our private sector housing services.  These are summarised below:  
· There has been a rapid increase in the number of private rentals across the Borough over the last decade.  Recent surveys have indicated that private rentals now make up more than twenty percent of the overall housing stock in our Borough.  However, while the private rented stock in Kettering is in better condition than is the case nationally, an estimated 1,488 have Category 1 hazards under the Housing Health and Safety Rating System, for which the landlord is responsible for addressing, and the Council has a duty to take enforcement action.  
· We are relying increasingly on the private rented sector to meet the housing needs of local people, as funding for housing associations to build new homes has reduced significantly.   In the last two years alone, over 200 households have had their homelessness prevented as a result of the Council placing them into a privately rented home. In addition, our Housing Allocation Scheme has been amended from 9 November 2012 to allow us to end the main homelessness duty with an offer of a suitable privately rented home whenever possible.  
· Changes to the Housing Benefits system from January 2012 mean that more single people have to live in Houses in Multiple Occupation (HMO), including shared houses, bedsits and hostels. Since these changes have been implemented, there has been an increase in the number of HMOs locally.  Only those that have three storeys or more and accommodate two or more households are subject to mandatory licensing.   

· Grant funding from central government to improve the standard of private sector housing ended in 2010, and the only grant funding now received from central government funds home adaptations for elderly and/or disabled owner occupiers and private tenants via means tested Disabled Facilities Grants. 
2.3
Therefore, rising levels of housing need coupled with funding constraints have prompted a review of our adopted Private Sector Housing Grants Policy, to ensure that it remains relevant, and targeted at the areas where our resources are most needed.
3.
PROPOSED CHANGES TO THE PRIVATE SECTOR HOUSING GRANTS POLICY
3.1
In 2013/14, the Council has received £216,000 from central government to fund DFGs.  The only remaining finance available to provide grant funding for private sector housing activities comprises £129,000 Decent Homes grant remaining from allocations in previous years.  
3.2
It is proposed that grants which fund adaptations to support elderly and disabled residents to live independently remain unchanged.  However, it is recommended that the following amendments be adopted:

· WarmFront Top Up Grants will no longer be offered.  Funding for WarmFront grants from central government has ceased. 

· Decent Homes Grants will no longer be offered to owner occupiers.   Historically, take up has been very low from owner occupiers, and the majority of our grant expenditure has been made to private landlords improving their homes in return for accommodating households in housing need referred by the Council.
· Decent Homes Grants offered to private landlords will be amended.  The main grant available to private landlords remains largely unchanged, but is now referred to as a Landlord Improvement Grant, and a smaller Minor Repair Grant for landlords is made available up to the value of £150 for electrical checks and £250 for other minor works which ensure that their property meets the minimum standard required under the new Homelessness (Suitability of Accommodation) (England) Order 2012, a copy of which is also attached to this report.  This is a higher standard than recommended by ARLA (Association of Residential Lettings Agents), and we will require landlords to meet this standard whether their property is used to end the main homelessness duty owed to a homeless household, or as part of our homelessness prevention activities.
4.
CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT
4.1 As take up of Decent Homes Grants by owner occupiers has been so low, targeting remaining resources at private landlords will ensure that when a Landlord Improvement Grant has been awarded, accommodation made available to vulnerable housing applicants is of a good standard, at rents that our applicants can afford, and offered on a longer term tenancy than is the norm in the sector.  
5. POLICY IMPLICATIONS & USE OF RESOURCES
5.1 Landlord Improvement Grants and Minor Repair Grants accessible to private landlords in the revised Policy will only be offered for as long as available funding will allow.  Once the £129,000 currently identified for this grant funding has been exhausted, grants will cease. 
5.2
This accords with the Council’s Budget Containment Strategy. 
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1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT





	To seek adoption of the revised Private Sector Housing Grants Policy 2013 attached to this report. 





6.	RECOMMENDATION





That the Executive Committee adopts the revised Private Sector Housing Grants Policy attached. 








